	MINUTE NUMBERS 843 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 5 April 2005

Present:

Councillor A M Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Finance, Housing Manager

Also in attendance: Councillors G Sowter, D Bailey, J Holgate, R Thompson, J Rogerson and R Croasdale

839
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors  C Holtom and M Sutcliffe

840
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 15 February 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

841
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

842
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

843
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Chairman informed Members that it was the intention of the meeting to discuss with the various officers concerned the Housing Options Appraisal proposal.

(a)
Finance Matters


The Director of Finance informed Members that the finance model which had been used by Penningtons, the Council’s consultants, had been designed by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.  Certain areas were difficult to understand but he was of the opinion that the Council would have no problems maintaining the Decent Homes Standard for a period of ten years.  He felt, however, that the Ribble Valley Standard would be more difficult to fund.  He felt that the Council could spend more on their housing stock and whilst they could go some way towards meeting the tenant aspirations, would not be able to meet all the standards proposed by the tenants.  At the present time the spending was in the region of £700,000 per annum and he suggested that this could be increased to  £1m per year over ten years and that negotiations could take place with the tenants to ascertain how the money would be best spent.  It might be necessary to look at the proposed Ribble Valley Standard and set priorities.  Members questioned him about inflation and whether the £1m per annum would increase over the ten year period.  The Director of Finance felt that an increase in inflation of 2½% would not cause a problem to the Council but he reminded them that over the ten years the Council stock would diminish with ‘Right to Buys’.  If the Council were to keep their housing stock there would need to be a Capital Programme setting out details of all work which would be carried out.  He reminded Members that over the last few years the Council had had problems regarding staffing in the Housing Maintenance Section but that recent decisions in Personnel Committee should lead to more staff resources being available to deliver the Housing Capital Programme. 


He explained to Members that at the present time, with the ‘Right to Buy’ legislation, the Council retained a percentage of the sale price.  If the Council were to transfer their housing stock they could get a larger receipt from the Housing Association which would be negotiated at the transfer time.  A Member asked whether the Council could receive a payment up front from the Housing Association at the date of the transfer if the Council then agreed that they could keep all the receipt from sales.  The Director of Finance felt that this could be negotiated if the Council wished to do so.


Members expressed concerns that a transfer of housing stock would not make any difference to the tenants and that, if the Council were unable to deliver, then the Housing Associations would be unable to do so as well.  The Housing Manager confirmed that if the transfer was to take place, certain guarantees would be obtained from the Housing Association and that if they did not keep the guarantees made, the Housing Corporation would be responsible for ensuring that the standards guaranteed would be maintained.


Discussions took place regarding the payment of VAT on housing improvement costs.  The Director of Finance informed Members that Housing Associations couldn’t recover the 17½% VAT they pay but the Council generally could.  It had been suggested that the Council and the Association could come to some agreement regarding the letting of contracts and payment to avoid VAT.  He said that it may be more appropriate if the Council were to set up their own Housing Association. Questions were asked as to why the Council would get no capital receipts for the sale of their houses and the Director of Finance explained that as the Council had a £5m housing debt, if they were to transfer the houses to a Housing Association even if they received no receipt the Government would pay the housing debt.  If the Council were to sell the council houses they would have to make at least £5m before they could make any profit.  The Director of Finance also reminded Members that at the present time the Housing Revenue Account had a surplus of £400,000 and he suggested that if the Council were to transfer their stock the amount spent on repairs could be lowered each year to increase this amount, which on transfer would stay with the Council.  Members expressed concern that the Council had a £5m housing debt, but the Director of Finance explained that this was normal practice and that the costs of borrowing costs were paid by the Government and, if the houses were transferred without a receipt, the Government would write off debt.  


Members asked what impact the transfer of the houses would have on other council services and the Director of Community Services informed Members that all the costs presently costed to the Housing Revenue Account which remained would be paid for by council tax and that other departments, ie Grounds Maintenance etc, could be affected.

(b)
Transfer 


Councillor Knox reported on the many different models for transfer which Members had seen during their visits to other authorities.  The Chief Executive informed Members that it would be necessary for the Council to draw up a list of Housing Associations and, following negotiations to get the best deal for the Council and tenants, choose a partner housing association.  Then there would have to be a campaign to get the rest of the tenants to vote in favour of a transfer.  


Members discussed the stock condition and asked how reliable the ones used by Penningtons had been.  The Housing Manager informed Members that the consultants had used the Model with Stock Condition data from 2001 and that a more up to date survey was being carried out at the present time.  Various systems of transfer were discussed.  Members felt that it was the Council’s duty in all aspects to protect the tenants and find the best deal for them.  It would also be necessary to protect the Council’s own services by negotiating new contracts, possibly with the Housing Association, for grounds maintenance and repairs etc.


Members were reminded that although the homes were being transferred from the Council they would still be retained in other areas of the public sector.

(c)
Retention


Members then discussed the possibility of the housing stock being retained by the Council and whether this could be afforded if a lesser standard of maintenance was adopted.  


The Housing Manager informed Members that maintenance and improvement of the sheltered accommodation owned by the Council could cost in the region of £2.5m to modernise and that this would need a detailed appraisal and be a massive piece of work in its own right. Members were reminded of the Council’s attempts to improve a sheltered scheme at Longridge which had fallen through due to the inability to move tenants to other areas.

(d)
Tenants’ Panel


Members of the Tenants’ Panel then addressed Committee and informed them that in their opinion Ribble Valley Standard was something that was achievable.  They accepted, however, that if the Council could not manage all of the requirements then possibly negotiations could take place to achieve most of the tenants’ aspirations.


Members expressed their appreciation of the work which had been done by the Tenants’ Jury and assured them that they would receive a copy of the final recommendation which Committee would make to Housing Committee and Policy and Finance Committee of the Council.  The Chairman explained the reasons why the Council had delayed their decision on the stock transfer so that all these investigations could take place.  The tenants thanked Members for allowing them to attend the meeting.  

The Chairman then thanked everyone for their attendance and their assistance during the evening. 

The meeting closed at 9.08pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Baldwin extension 4408.  
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